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The Hiawatha City Council met in a work session in Conference Room D on the upper level of City Hall on October 29, 2014. Mayor Tom Theis called the meeting to order at 5:00 P.M. Council members present: Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, and Dick Olson. Dennis Norton was absent. Staff present: City Administrator Kim Downs, City Engineer John Bender, Finance Director Cindy Kudrna, Community Development Director Patrick Parsley, and Police Sergeant Ben Kamm. Guests: Bill Bennet and Randy Boyle
Bruns moved the approval of the agenda, seconded by Wheeler. Motion carried. 
Discussion regarding nonconforming uses and the appeals process

Community Development Director Parsley led discussion on nonconforming uses and the appeals process, covering the following information:
Parsley prepared a conceptual document for the council packet outlining the proposed changes to the Unified Development Code (UDC), dealing with nonconforming uses, addressing similar classes, extending nonconforming uses, and changes to the Land Use Matrix to make it more user-friendly.

Currently the UDC does not set a deadline for submitting an appeal. Parsley recommends adding a 30-day deadline. The UDC does not currently address like uses. Parsley took the language in the UDC and added two definitions in the back to address this issue. Example of the interpretation of a like use, service and repair was inserted in the same place in the matrix in the same district. This will have the affect of rezoning the property; if have all C3 then the area becomes a C3 Zone.

Parsley said a property does not have to go from conforming to nonconforming in one step, Planning and Zoning has upheld past interpretations. The proposed changes to the UDC allow nonconformity to be extended longer and more uses to be allowed in nonconformity.

The proposed changes will treat CPR Zones differently; the proposed use has to be allowed in one of the CPR Zones to move closer to conformity.  The changes will go to Planning and Zoning before coming to council for approval.

Council Member Bruns agreed the lesser violation is a reasonable step with limitations; the whole idea in the first place was to get compliance with the zoning code; need to take baby steps.

Council Member Olson questioned if a particular land use could move to a less nonconforming zone and stay there. Parsley said this was correct; the nonconformity can be extended but nothing can go back the other direction; trying to work with term less nonconforming and come up with language that can be understood not misinterpreted.

Parsley explained he went through the matrix and there are actually uses that should not be classified as an “N” for not allowed. This is not the answer to making the matrix less complicated. Parsley said the goal is to gather like uses together and not to have any blanks. Parsley will bring back the draft changes to another council work session before it goes to Planning and Zoning for approval.

Review and discussion of the first draft of the Capital Improvement Plan (CIP) FY2015-FY2019 

City Administrator Downs gave the following introductory overview of the draft Capital Improvement Plan (CIP) FY2015-FY2019:
Staff worked toward the goal established in past CIP discussions and added a few things. Cedar Rapids completed the signal lights and the railroad repairs have been made. Staff needed to deal with the new annexed area. Finance Director Kudrna added a new Local Option Sales Tax (LOST) column. The Boyson Road Loop was moved up because of activity, funding sitting out there, and to keep Tower Terrace moving.

Downs stated staff needs council guidance on FY 2015-2016, concerning how to shift funding into the next fiscal year. Council Member Bruns expressed issues with approving a plan that the City has no intention of doing. Bruns requested the CIP be put together a different way; we are sliding back to our old ways of piling everything into a basket and letting council decide. Bruns requested a work session in July to get a strategy together. Once the strategy is in place, staff and council can meet again to reset the plan based on funding amount.
Council Member Olson explained in the past, council wanted to see everything so it didn’t come up as a surprise; anytime you go past year two, it is just radar stuff, beyond year three is considered out years. Bruns suggested having a List A and a List B. List A should contain the projects the City will complete. List B should contain the project to complete if there is funding available. Downs explained the need to keep the current format because it is required when applying for grants; they want this information. Kudrna added years three through five are wish list items put in the plan so staff doesn’t lose sight of these. The funding shown in the CIP is a current estimate.

Council Member Olson stated it shows commitment when projects are budgeted in the CIP; the main focus should be year one and two, and require department heads to get bids for items in CIP to make sure we have the right cost. Council Member Rampulla asked how bonding for the projects using the estimated funding affected the taxes. Downs explained staff tries to get the best estimate possible for the CIP; we go out for bids and quotes when we actually go to make the purchase. The CIP contains the highest estimate because we don’t know how much it will be until we actually purchase. Rampulla said the bonding was of most concern to him because it has the biggest effect on the City.
Downs noted staff has to plan for the future for new buildings such as the library in order to educate the public and help the departments to make a checklist of things that need to be completed. Mayor Theis noted the Edgewood Road project came to the surface because Cedar Rapids received full funding for Highway 100, and now they are ready to move forward with Edgewood Road.
Bruns expressed his concern with the $3.6 million in bond funding for FY 2016, and it just gets worse going forward. Bruns said most of his concerns are nickel and dime stuff so he is not quite sure what to do about it.

Bruns reiterated to hold another work session in July to look at the projects council thinks are valid priorities for the next two years. Bruns said he can see the end of the road from the last strategic planning session and it is time for another one; need to do this every three to four years.
Downs stated she thought the satellite fire station and the library were the priorities. Council Member Olson listed Town Center, Boyson Road, Tower Terrace and the library as the big projects; the projects appear to be prioritized correctly.
Council and staff discussed the library expansion project and necessary funding; the project cost has increased to $4 million. In the CIP, the Library expansion project is spread across FY 2015-2018. In 2015, the City’s cost is $80,000 in General Obligation Bonds and $40,000 in LOST; in 2018, the City’s cost is $1.6 million in General Obligation Bonds and $500,000 in LOST; total City cost of $2.2 million.
Downs explained the library expansion project is a process with several steps; the library staff and board need to complete fundraising to cover their portion of costs, in January or early summer they need to start educating the citizens, then the project has to go to referendum.

Council instructed staff to leave the funding in the CIP as it is until the soil test results come in; this will determine if the library expansion will include a basement. If the basement is not constructed, the funding will decrease by $800,000, and council and staff can relook at the funding at that time. 
Downs pointed out in the CIP, the Industrial Avenue reconstruction is treated as a 50/50 project split between street and storm sewer and Tucker Avenue is treated as asphalt overlay. Bender noted there is not a lot of street work in the CIP.

Council Member Bruns requested looking at the bonding capacity.

Theis asked council if they felt the need to have the next work session scheduled for November 12. Council did not feel the meeting was necessary.  Kudrna informed council that Speer Financial would be attending the November 19 council meeting to provide a Tax Increment Financing (TIF) update; could delay the next work session until after Speer comes.  Council members agreed.

Other Discussion

Mayor Theis informed council that the Library Board wants to increase their membership from five to seven; the ordinance currently says the members have to be residents of Hiawatha. Theis explained the Board would like to have someone who can provide leadership for the group such as a business owner. 
Council Member Rampulla suggested having someone from outside the community sit on the board because the library supports people outside Hiawatha. Council Member Olson mentioned asking a HEDCO board member because their mission is to create an affluent community. Council Member Bruns added as long as the individual is a resident of Linn County, there should not be a problem.

City Engineer Bender provided the following update on the railroad:

The railroad on Emmons needs torn out and redone, need to widen for a quiet zone; $50,000 is available in the current budget. Water flows over the road causing erosion in the track; there is over 50 acres of drainage. Water went over the tracks at least three times and there is no detention. Erosion has occurred down the tracks at N Center Point Road out to Blairs Ferry Road, causing the roadbed to disappear.  Engineering is proposing to line the channel with rock or fabric that grows grass. The City can do the project to cut it out and put in stone. $150,000 was previously budgeted for the Emmons intersection improvements. It will cost an additional $200,000 to do another 1,000 feet from Emmons to Blairs Ferry Road. The railroad said they would do the work if the City will prepare the plans. The City can pay for the cost of the project over three to four years and this would provide the opportunity to design a quiet zone through the whole city with the installation of an arm at the tracks. An additional $100,000 has been budgeted in the CIP for next year for this project.

Mayor Theis discussed designing a sidewalk to make the connection to Blairs Ferry Road; the Public Works Department could put in the sidewalk. Theis asked for council permission to look at the easements as part of the project. Council Member Bruns directed staff to provide the cost information and council will look at it.

Rampulla moved to adjourn at 7:09 P.M., second by Wheeler. Motion carried.
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